Healthcare Industry Hit with the Great Resignation & Retirement

The COVID-19 pandemic has served as a catalyst for two current healthcare workforce trends: the Great Retirement and the Great Resignation. While the Great Resignation among physicians and other clinicians has been well reported, a potential onslaught of retirements by senior executives may further impact hospitals and health systems at an already precarious time. This Health Capital Topics article will discuss some of the key challenges and issues surrounding healthcare's Great Retirement and Great Resignation.

Hospital chief executive officers (CEOs) have a significant role in ensuring the stability of the organizations that they run. Despite their significance, the average tenure of a hospital CEO is just over 5.5 years, with a median of only 4.5 years. There are a number of reasons why high level executives might leave their organizations, including:

- (1) Increase in mergers and acquisitions in the healthcare marketplace;
- (2) A growing number of alternative opportunities that offer career growth;
- (3) Tensions between organizational boards and their healthcare affiliated staff; and,
- (4) Exposures of financial and quality-control issues.²

The onset of the COVID-19 pandemic caused a new slew of issues for senior executives, as they had to move quickly to decide how to meet the demands of the pandemic and attempt to educate their local communities on the virus. This time in the spotlight has not been without controversy, due to the unfortunate political tinge of the virus, which has sowed discord across the U.S. Perhaps due to the tumultuous state of the overall healthcare industry, many hospital CEOs ostensibly stayed in their positions, or hospital boards decided not to make a leadership change, until the worst of the pandemic subsided, resulting in a hospital CEO turnover rate of 16% in 2020, the lowest since 2011.3 As the pandemic draws to a close, a high turnover rate might be expected once again as a number of large healthcare systems have already announced their CEOs' plans to retire in the next several months:

(1) Jim Hinton, CEO of Baylor Scott & White, the largest nonprofit health system in Texas, will retire at the end of 2021;⁴

- (2) Stephen Klasko, MD, CEO of Jefferson Health, an 18-hospital system in Philadelphia, will retire at the end of 2021:⁵
- (3) Penny Wheeler, MD, CEO of Allina Health, an 11-hospital and 90+-clinic system located throughout Minnesota and western Wisconsin, will retire at the end of 2021;⁶
- (4) Marna Borgstrom, CEO of Yale New Haven Health, Connecticut's largest healthcare system, will retire in March 2022;⁷ and,
- (5) Lloyd Dean, CEO of CommonSpirit Health, a 140-hospital system, will retire in summer 2022.8

The number of hospital executives leaving their positions indicates a larger current trend in the healthcare industry – the considerable number of hospital workers willing to walk away from the profession.

Even before the COVID-19 pandemic, morale and optimism about the future practice of medicine was low, with 46% of physicians planning to change career paths.⁹ The pandemic's unique challenges and frustrations seems to have accelerated this change, with physicians quitting at historic rates over the past 17 months. 10 Chief among the reasons for resignation among physicians is burnout, which has become so pervasive in recent years that a 2019 report published by the Harvard T.H. Chan School of Public Health, the Harvard Global Health Institute, the Massachusetts Medical Society, and the Massachusetts Health and Hospital Association (MHA) deemed the condition a public health crisis. 11 Burnout manifests as emotional exhaustion, depersonalization (cynicism), and a sense of inefficacy, and can develop into depression, substance abuse, and family dysfunction. 12 Nearly half of all physicians experience burnout in some form, negatively impacting physician productivity. 13 Every one-point increase in burnout (on a seven-point scale) was found to be associated with a 30-40% increase in the likelihood that physicians will reduce their work hours in the next two years, which equates to losing all of the graduates from seven medical schools every year.¹⁴

The cause for burnout is rooted in deep-seated challenges facing the nation's providers. One challenge is the excessive number of working hours demanded of physicians. Nearly 60% of physicians work 71 or more hours in a week and 50% work between 61 and 70 hours each week. This excessive number of working hours leads in part to a lack of time for other sectors of life. For

example, nearly 40% of female physicians scale back their medical practice, or leave the profession altogether, early in their careers, citing family as their primary reason. Another challenge is the administrative burdens being placed on physicians' shoulders. In countless surveys and studies, physicians of all specialties consistently cite the time and energy they must devote to filling out forms and other administrative tasks near or at the top of their list of grievances. Physicians also cite frustrating computer interfaces and issues caused by the electronic health records (EHRs), which tend to crowd out physicians' face-to-face engagement with patients and increase the already long working hours.

The COVID-19 pandemic has exacerbated these aforementioned challenges and presented additional unique issues, not just for physicians, but for all healthcare workers. A survey of 20,947 healthcare workers across 42 healthcare organizations found that 61% of those surveyed felt high fear of exposing themselves or their families to COVID-19, while 38% experienced anxiety or depression. Phother 43% suffered from work overload and 49% had burnout. Approximately 90% reported that they had been getting less than the recommended eight hours of sleep each night, and one in three admitted to sleeping four hours or less. Work performance is suffering as a result – one in three healthcare workers feel that they have been making more mistakes at work. Nearly half have considered

retiring, quitting their jobs, or changing their careers altogether, while the same number say that their mental health has deteriorated.²³ Losing physicians and other healthcare workers may result in a lack of accessibility in medical care for patients and comes at a steep cost to employers – one estimate of the lost revenue per full-time-equivalent physician is \$990,000, with the cost of recruiting and replacing a physician ranging from \$500,000 to \$1,000,000.²⁴

According to a 2021 Association of American Medical Colleges (AAMC) report, the U.S. could see an estimated shortage of 37,800 to 124,000 physicians by 2034.²⁵ As this report does not "expressly model the impact of COVID-19,"26 the Great Retirement and Great Resignation will likely exacerbate this critical shortage as more and more physicians, and other healthcare workers, seek to scale back their work hours or leave medicine altogether. This trend, coupled with the increased number of retiring CEOs could put some hospitals in dire straits. At the same time however, a historic number of female applicants are entering clinical professions and the number of medical schools applicants has increased dramatically.²⁷ Such increases in new entrants to the medical profession, as well as continued advancements in healthcare technology, will likely be needed to stymie worsening workforce shortages and may have the added benefit of paving the way for new innovation to achieve a truly value-based healthcare system.

- 1 "The Impact of Hospital CEO Turnover in U.S. Hospitals, American College of Healthcare Executives, February 27, 2006, http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.619.9 124&rep=rep1&type=pdf (Accessed 10/25/21).
- 2 "Why Are So Many Healthcare Executives Resigning" By Sarah Pike, Carevoyance, February 19, 2019, https://www.carevoyance.com/blog/healthcare-executivesresigning (Accessed 10/21/21).
- Between 2011 and 2019, the turnover rate ranged from 17% to 20%, an average of approximately 797 CEOs retiring each year. "Hospital CEO Turnover Rate Shows Small Decrease" American College of Healthcare Executives, June 28, 2021, https://www.ache.org/about-ache/news-and-awards/news-releases/hospital-ceo-turnover-2021 (Accessed 10/21/21).
- 4 "Baylor Scott & White Health Announces Plans for Leadership Transition in January 2022" Baylor Scott & White Health, June 30, 2021, https://news.bswhealth.com/en-US/releases/baylor-scott-white-health-announces-plans-for-leadership-transition-in-january-2022 (Accessed 10/26/21).
- 5 "Stephen K. Klasko Announces Retirement Plans" Jefferson Health, October 14, 2021, https://hospitals.jefferson.edu/news/2021/10/stephen-k-klaskoannounces-retirement-plans.html (Accessed 10/26/21).
- 6 "Dr. Penny Wheeler announces plan to retire as CEO of Allina Health at the end of 2021" Allina Health, September 9, 2021, https://www.allinahealth.org/about-us/newsroom/2021/drpenny-wheeler-announces-plan-to-retire-as-ceo-of-allina-healthat-the-end-of-2021 (Accessed 10/26/21).
- 7 "Marna Borgstrom to retire in 2022 as CEO of Yale New Haven Health" Yale New Haven Health, https://www.ynhhs.org/news/marna-borgstrom-to-retire-in-2022-as-ceo (Accessed 10/26/21); "About Us" Yale New Haven Health, https://www.ynhhs.org/about (Accessed 10/26/21).
- 8 "CEO Lloyd Dean will retire from CommonSpirit Health next year" CommonSpirit, October 12, 2021, https://commonspirit.org/ceo-lloyd-dean-will-retire-fromcommonspirit-health-next-year/ (Accessed 10/26/21).
- 9 "2018 Survey of America's Physicians" By Merritt Hawkins, The Physicians Foundation, 2018,

- https://physiciansfoundation.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/09/physicians-survey-results-final-2018.pdf (Accessed 10/21/21).
- "Physician Practice Interruptions in the Treatment of Medicare Patients During the COVID-19 Pandemic" By Hannah T. Neprash, PhD and Michael E. Chernew, PhD, Journal of the American Medical Association, September 20, 2021, https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/fullarticle/2784484?resul tClick=1 (Accessed 10/26/21).
- "Leading health care organizations declare physician burnout as a 'public health crisis'" By Todd Datz, Harvard T.H. Chan School of Public Health, January 17, 2019, https://www.hsph.harvard.edu/news/press-releases/leading-health-care-organizations-declare-physician-burnout-as-public-health-crisis/ (Accessed 10/21/21).
- "A Crisis in Health Care: A Call to Action on Physician Burnout" By Ashish Jha, et al., Massachusetts Medical Society, https://cdn1.sph.harvard.edu/wpcontent/uploads/sites/21/2019/01/PhysicianBurnoutReport2018F INAL.pdf (Accessed 10/21/21), p. 2.
- 13 Ibid.
- 14 Ibid.
- 15 "As work hours ride, so does physician burnout" By Sara Berg, American Medical Association, March 22, 2019, https://www.ama-assn.org/practice-management/physician-health/work-hours-rise-so-does-physician-burnout (Accessed 10/21/21).
- 16 "Why women leave medicine" By Amy Paturel, Association of American Medical Colleges, October 01, 2019, https://www.aamc.org/news-insights/why-women-leave-medicine (Accessed 10/21/21).
- 17 "Top Challenges 2021: #1 Administrative burdens and paperwork" By Medical Economics Staff, Medical Economics, January 15, 2021, https://www.medicaleconomics.com/view/topchallenges-2021-1-administrative-burdens-and-paperwork (Accessed 10/21/21).
- 18 "Bad EHR Usability Increases Data Security Breaches" By Iolanda Bulgaru, Health Care Weekly, March 16, 2019,

- https://healthcareweekly.com/electronic-health-record/(Accessed 10/21/21).
- 19 "Half of health workers report burnout amid COVID-19" By Sara Berg, American Medical Association, July 20, 2021, https://www.ama-assn.org/practice-management/physician-health/half-health-workers-report-burnout-amid-covid-19 (Accessed 10/21/21).
- 20 Ibid
- 21 "Healthcare workers experiencing burnout, stress due to COVID-19 pandemic" By Jeff Lagasse, Healthcare Finance News, December 8, 2020, https://www.healthcarefinancenews.com/news/healthcareworkers-experiencing-burnout-stress-due-covid-19-pandemic
- 22 Ibid

(Accessed 10/21/21).

- 23 *Ibid*.
- 24 Jha, et al., Massachusetts Medical Society, Accessed 10/21/21.
- 25 "AAMC Report Reinforces Mounting Physician Shortage" Association of American Medical Colleges, June 11, 2021, https://www.aamc.org/news-insights/press-releases/aamc-report-

- reinforces-mounting-physician-shortage (Accessed 10/21/21); For more information on the 2021 AAMC report, see "2021 Projected Physician Shortages Down from 2020 Report" Health Capital Topics, Vol. 14, No. 8 (August 2021), https://www.healthcapital.com/hcc/newsletter/08_21/HTML/SH ORTAGE/convert_projected-physician-shortage-and-new-legislation_7.19.21.php (Accessed 10/21/21).
- 26 "The Complexities of Physician Supply and Demand: Projections From 2019 to 2034" Association of American Medical Colleges, June 2021, https://www.aamc.org/media/54681/download?attachment (Accessed 10/26/21), p. 19.
- 27 "Applicants to medical school are at an all-time high. What does this mean for applicants and schools" By Stacy Weiner, Association of American Medical Colleges, October 22, 2020, https://www.aamc.org/news-insights/applications-medical-school-are-all-time-high-what-does-mean-applicants-and-schools (Accessed 10/25/21).





(800)FYI - VALU

Providing Solutions in the Era of Healthcare Reform

Founded in 1993, HCC is a nationally recognized healthcare economic financial consulting firm

- HCC Home
- Firm Profile
- HCC Services
- HCC Experts
- Clients & Projects
- HCC News
- Upcoming Events
- Contact Us
- **Email Us**

HCC Services

- Valuation Consulting
- Commercial Reasonableness Opinions
- Commercial Payor Reimbursement Benchmarking
- <u>Litigation Support &</u> Expert Witness
- <u>Financial Feasibility</u>
 <u>Analysis & Modeling</u>
- <u>Intermediary</u> <u>Services</u>
- Certificate of Need
- ACO Value Metrics & Capital Formation
- Strategic Consulting
- <u>Industry Research</u> <u>Services</u>



Todd A. Zigrang, MBA, MHA, CVA, ASA, FACHE, is the President of HEALTH CAPITAL CONSULTANTS (HCC), where he focuses on the areas of valuation and financial analysis for hospitals, physician practices, and other healthcare enterprises. Mr. Zigrang has over 25 years of experience providing valuation, financial, transaction and strategic advisory services nationwide in over 2,000 transactions and joint ventures. Mr. Zigrang is also considered an expert in the field of healthcare compensation for physicians, executives and other professionals.

Mr. Zigrang is the co-author of "<u>The Adviser's Guide to Healthcare – 2nd Edition</u>" [2015 – AICPA], numerous chapters in legal treatises and anthologies, and peer-reviewed and industry articles such as: *The Accountant's Business Manual* (AICPA); *Valuing Professional Practices and Licenses* (Aspen Publishers); *Valuation Strategies; Business Appraisal Practice*; and, *NACVA QuickRead*. In addition to his contributions as an author, Mr. Zigrang has served as faculty before professional and trade associations such as the American Society of Appraisers (ASA); American Health Lawyers Associate (AHLA); the American Bar Association (ABA); the National Association of Certified Valuators and Analysts (NACVA); Physician Hospitals of America (PHA); the Institute of Business Appraisers (IBA); the Healthcare Financial Management Association (HFMA); and, the CPA Leadership Institute.

Mr. Zigrang holds a Master of Science in Health Administration (MHA) and a Master of Business Administration (MBA) from the University of Missouri at Columbia. He is a Fellow of the American College of Healthcare Executives (FACHE) and holds the Accredited Senior Appraiser (ASA) designation from the American Society of Appraisers, where he has served as President of the St. Louis Chapter, and is current Chair of the ASA Healthcare Special Interest Group (HSIG).



<u>Jessica L. Bailey-Wheaton</u>, Esq., is Senior Vice President and General Counsel of HCC. Her work focuses on the areas of Certificate of Need (CON) preparation and consulting, as well as project management and consulting services related to the impact of both federal and state regulations on healthcare transactions. In that role, Ms. Bailey-Wheaton provides research services necessary to support certified opinions of value related to the Fair Market Value and Commercial Reasonableness of transactions related to healthcare enterprises, assets, and services.

Additionally, Ms. Bailey-Wheaton heads HCC's CON and regulatory consulting service line. In this role, she prepares CON applications, including providing services such as: health planning; researching, developing, documenting, and reporting the market utilization demand and "need" for the proposed services in the subject market service area(s); researching and assisting legal counsel in meeting regulatory requirements relating to licensing and CON application development; and, providing any requested support services required in litigation challenging rules or decisions promulgated by a state agency. Ms. Bailey-Wheaton has also been engaged by both state government agencies and CON applicants to conduct an independent review of one or more CON applications and provide opinions on a variety of areas related to healthcare planning. She has been certified as an expert in healthcare planning in the State of Alabama.

Ms. Bailey-Wheaton is the co-author of numerous peer-reviewed and industry articles in publications such as: The Health Lawyer; Physician Leadership Journal; The Journal of Vascular Surgery; St. Louis Metropolitan Medicine; Chicago Medicine; The Value Examiner; and QuickRead. She has previously presented before the ABA, the NACVA, and the NSCHBC. She serves on the editorial boards of NACVA's QuickRead and AHLA's Journal of Health & Life Sciences Law.



Janvi R. Shah, MBA, MSF, serves as Senior Financial Analyst of HCC. Mrs. Shah holds a M.S. in Finance from Washington University Saint Louis. She develops fair market value and commercial reasonableness opinions related to healthcare enterprises, assets, and services. In addition she prepares, reviews and analyzes forecasted and pro forma financial statements to determine the most probable future net economic benefit related to healthcare enterprises, assets, and services and applies utilization demand and reimbursement trends to project professional medical revenue

streams and ancillary services and technical component (ASTC) revenue streams.